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Summary 
 
Issue for Discussion 

 
The purpose of this item is to discuss with the Professional Practice Committee 

proposals relating to (1) the information to be included on prescription forms issued by 
physicians and other prescribers, and (2) customized patient medication packaging, 
which is intended to increase patient compliance with complex medication regimens. 

 
Reason(s) for Consideration 

 
Review of Policy.  

  
Proposed Handling 

 
This item is intended to bring to the attention of the Professional Practice 

Committee emerging issues that have been brought to our attention by the Department 
of Health and others through conversations with the Board of Pharmacy. Adoption of 
these proposals would require amendments to the Rules of the Board of Regents. 

 
Background Information 
 
 Prescription Forms 
 
 Section 29.7(a)(1) of the Rules of the Board of Regents specifies the information 
that must be provided on every prescription. That information currently includes the 
name, address, and age of the patient; the strength and quantity of the drug; directions 
for use; and the name, address, telephone number, profession, and signature of the 
prescriber. 
 



 
 

The State Board of Pharmacy is now recommending that every prescription 
written in this State be required to include the prescriber’s National Provider Identifier 
(NPI). The NPI is the unique provider identifier required by the federal Health Insurance 
Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA). It is used in many prescription drug benefit 
programs administered by the Department of Health or offered by other providers for a 
variety of purposes, including validation of the provider’s license and quality of care 
initiatives. The preprint of the individual NPI number on the prescription form will allow 
pharmacies to easily obtain the NPI for claims submission purposes. In the past, many 
programs inappropriately used prescribers’ Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) 
numbers to identify prescribers. In addition to the fact that it was never intended that the 
DEA number to be used for this purpose, many professionals do not choose to obtain a 
DEA number, and other prescribers are not eligible for a DEA number. It was for these 
reasons that the NPI process was developed. 
 

While engaging in discussions on the NPI, the State Board of Pharmacy and 
others suggested a concurrent amendment to allow a reformatting of prescription blanks 
to include a space for the voluntary inclusion of a diagnosis or diagnostic code. Medical 
errors are estimated to cause as many as 100,000 premature deaths each year. 
Although medication errors represent a small percentage of all errors, the prescribing, 
dispensing and administration of incorrect drugs can have devastating, even fatal, 
results. Unfortunately, with many thousands of drug products on the market, the number 
of look-alike and sound-alike (LASA) drugs often contribute to these errors.  For 
reference, we have attached a chart of these LASA combinations compiled by the 
Institute for Safe Medication Practices, keyed to show the very different indications for 
each (Attachment A). Interestingly, the Medicare and Medicaid programs already 
require that prescriptions for durable medical equipment contain a diagnosis.  
 

As indicated, these concepts have been broadly discussed. These discussions 
have included participation by associations representing pharmacists and physicians, as 
well as the New York State Department of Health. Underscoring the importance of these 
concepts, we have attached a letter from former Commissioner of Health Richard 
Daines expressing the Department of Health’s support for these concepts (Attachment 
B). 
 
 Customized Patient Packaging 

 
The second proposal being presented for your consideration concerns a method 

of packaging drugs that is officially referred to as customized patient packaging by the 
United States Pharmacopeia (USP), the official compendia of standards for drugs in the 
United States. 
 

In traditional packaging for tablets and capsules, each drug is placed in a vial 
with a label. An alternative method is unit-dose packaging, in which each capsule or 
tablet is packaged separately. Customized patient medication packaging is different in 
that several different drugs are packaged together for administration at the same time of 
day. Specific labeling would still be required, and certain drugs, such as those that are 
controlled substances or those that are known to be chemically unstable, would not be 
permitted in this type of packaging. Likewise, to assure the chemical and therapeutic 
viability of these medications, once packaged, repackaging would be prohibited, and the 



 
 

customized patient medication packages would have a 60-day expiration period. To 
provide additional background information, the USP Guidelines for customized patient 
packaging are attached (Attachment C). 
 

Customized patient medication packaging would not be appropriate for all 
patients. It has been proven, however, to increase compliance with complex therapeutic 
regimens, such as those required for patients with end-stage renal disease or 
HIV/AIDS. In all cases, it is anticipated that providers, patients, and caregivers will be 
familiarized with the process and the packaging itself. Customized patient medication 
packaging may reduce reliance on daily and weekly “pill-minders” that are often packed 
by patients themselves or by caregivers, with a potential for error that this customized 
patient packaging would avoid. 
 
Timetable for Implementation 

 If the concept is approved by the Professional Practice Committee, amendments 
to the Rules of the Board of Regents will be presented for action later this year. 



 

 November 12, 2010 

 
Lawrence H. Mokhiber 

Executive Secretary, State Board of Pharmacy 

Office of the Professions 

State Education Building, 2
nd

 Floor 

89 Washington Avenue 

Albany, New York  12234 

 

Dear Mr. Mokhiber: 

 

 We were pleased to learn that the State Board of Pharmacy is considering the addition of the 

individual National Provider Identifier (NPI) and a space for Diagnosis Code on New York State official 

prescription forms.  This letter reflects the support of the New York State Department of Health 

(Department) for these changes. 

 

 As you know, the Department administers prescription drug benefits to over five million New 

Yorkers through New York Medicaid, Child Health Plus, and the Elderly Prescription Insurance 

Coverage Program (EPIC).  As the unique provider identifier required by the Health Insurance Portability 

and Accountability Act (HIPAA), the individual NPI is used in these programs for a variety of claim 

system edits, including validation of the provider’s license and quality of care initiatives.  The preprint of 

the individual NPI number on the prescription form for those prescribers who are covered under HIPAA 

will allow pharmacies to easily obtain the NPI for claims submission purposes and serves the same 

purposes as did the preprint of the prescriber’s license number.  Under this proposal, prescribers who are 

not subject to HIPAA will not be obligated, but may voluntarily provide their individual NPI on 

prescriptions.   

 

 The Department also supports the voluntary submission of diagnosis code(s) by the prescriber on 

the prescription form as a way to reduce the risk of medication errors.  Diagnosis code is currently a 

requirement for prescription claims submitted under Medicare Part B and for most claims submitted to 

Medicaid.  In addition to avoiding potential adverse events, the inclusion of a space on the prescription 

form for the voluntary submission of diagnosis code(s) will reduce the administrative burden and cost of 

follow-up with beneficiaries and/or providers when this information is needed. 

 

 Thank you for the opportunity to submit the Department’s views on these important issues.  Please 

contact Dr. James Figge at (518) 474-8045 if we can be of further assistance.  

        

  Sincerely, 

         
        

  Richard F. Daines, M.D. 

  Commissioner of Health 

 

cc: Donna Frescatore 

 Gregory S. Allen 

 Janet Elkind 

 James Figge, M.D., M.B.A. 

         John Morley, M.D. 
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